THE OPIOID CRISIS IN AMERICA

Domestic and International Dimensions

PAPER SERIES | JUNE 2020

Reducing barriers and getting creative

10 federal options to increase treatment access for opioid use disorder and reduce fatal overdoses

Beau Kilmer

BROOKINGS

Reducing barriers and getting creative: 10 federal options to increase treatment access for opioid use disorder and reduce fatal overdoses

Beau Kilmer RAND Corporation

THE OPIOID CRISIS IN AMERICA Domestic and International Dimensions

A paper series from the Foreign Policy and Global Economy & Development programs at Brookings

Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Jonathan Cantor, Vanda Felbab-Brown, Rebecca Haffajee, Keith Humphreys, Bryce Pardo, Peter Reuter, Bradley Stein, and an anonymous reviewer for detailed comments on earlier drafts. The paper was also improved by other participants at the Brookings workshop on opioid policy. The views expressed and any remaining errors are the author's alone.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.

Brookings recognizes that the value it provides is in its absolute commitment to quality, independence and impact. Activities supported by its donors reflect this commitment and the analysis and recommendations are not determined or influenced by any donation. A full list of contributors to the Brookings Institution can be found in the Annual Report at www.brookings.edu/about-us/annual-report/.

Executive summary

Opioid-related harms in the United States extend far beyond the death toll, but the recent change in the composition of these deaths is shocking. While deaths involving prescription opioids and heroin have stabilized (and may be on the decline), overdose deaths involving much more potent illicitly produced synthetic opioids like fentanyl have skyrocketed—from approximately 3,000 in 2013 to more than 30,000 in 2018 (CDC, 2020).

This paper highlights options for federal decisionmakers seeking to increase access to treatment for opioid use disorder (OUD) and reduce overdose deaths. This is not meant to imply that state and local decisionmakers do not have a significant role to play in these efforts; indeed, state-level Medicaid expansion is "the single most important measure to expand access to mental health and addiction treatment" (Pollack, 2015). Yet 14 states have still not taken this step (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020).

Although most of these options focus on addressing barriers to treatment and reducing the probability that an overdose is fatal, the first two focus on improving data infrastructure in the U.S. so we have better information about the size of the problem and can get ahead of new threats. This paper does not systematically assess the costs and benefits of these options and it is not an exhaustive list of federal policy options in this space. Further, inclusion on this list should not be seen as a full-throated endorsement. The goal is to expand the menu of options discussed when federal officials have serious conversations about reducing opioid-related harms.

Federal decisionmakers could:

- 1. Reimagine and reinvest in the Arrestee Drug Abuse Monitoring program.
- 2. Support large-scale wastewater testing to detect the use of illicitly produced synthetic opioids and other substances.
- 3. Expand the number of insurers that cover evidence-based treatments.
- 4. Reduce barriers and increase incentives for practitioners to prescribe FDA-approved treatment medications.
- 5. Reduce barriers to providing methadone and buprenorphine to incarcerated individuals with OUD.
- 6. Make it harder for pharmaceutical companies to manipulate FDA processes.
- 7. Invest in clinical trials of medications not currently used in the U.S. for treatment.
- 8. Allow jurisdictions to conduct pilot studies of supervised drug consumption sites.
- 9. Support efforts to monitor drug consumption that don't depend on a physical location.
- 10. Increase access to naloxone.

Getting those who seek OUD treatment the services they need and reducing the probability that an overdose is fatal are not just about funding. There are laws, policies, and other barriers that make it harder to achieve these goals. If policymakers simply treat the current crisis like a typical drug epidemic and do not think creatively, we will likely condemn thousands of people to early deaths.

Introduction

Opioid-related harms in the United States extend far beyond the death toll, but the recent change in the composition of these deaths is shocking. While deaths involving prescription opioids and heroin have stabilized (and may be on the decline), overdose deaths involving the much more potent illicitly produced synthetic opioids like fentanyl have skyrocketed—from approximately 3,000 in 2013 to more than 30,000 in 2018 (CDC, 2020).¹ In many of these cases, those dying did not ask for synthetic opioids; it was mixed into the drug supply and sold as heroin or counterfeit pills by suppliers looking to cut costs. While there are some people who use opioids who now prefer synthetic opioids because they have built up a tolerance (Karamouzian et al., 2020), this is not a drug epidemic which is *spreading* because of demand (Pardo et al., 2019d).

An obvious approach for reducing opioid-related harms is increasing access to evidence-based treatment for opioid use disorder (OUD). Some examples include reducing barriers to prescribing treatment medications and lowering their costs. But even if these efforts are wildly successful, there will still be people who use drugs obtained on the street. Given that synthetic opioids increase overdose risk and that an overdose is much more likely to be fatal when people consume by themselves, it is also critical that we increase the number of episodes monitored in these markets and that the opioid overdose-reversal medication naloxone is readily available.

This paper discusses options for *federal* decisionmakers seeking to increase access to treatment for OUD and reduce the probability that a drug overdose becomes fatal.² This is not meant to imply that state and local decisionmakers do not have a significant role to play in these efforts; indeed, state-level Medicaid expansion is "the single most important measure to expand access to mental health and addiction treatment" (Pollack, 2015). Yet 14 states have still not taken this step (Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020). This emphasis is also not meant to imply that there is no role for drug prevention or supply reduction in reducing deaths from opioids, especially the synthetics (e.g., see Pardo et al., 2019c; Pardo et al., 2019d; Pardo & Reuter, this volume). Indeed, if innovative supply-side interventions can delay the entrenchment of synthetic opioids west of the Mississippi River, they could save thousands of lives over the next few years. The federal government's XPRIZE-type competition for developing new ways to detect fentanyl in international mail packages³ is one example of the type of innovative approach needed, although the \$1.5 million budgeted seems underwhelming given the scale of the problem we are confronting.

This paper is rooted in several collaborations (Kilmer et al., 2018; Caulkins et al., 2019; Kilmer & Pardo, 2019; Pardo et al., 2019d) and offers 10 ideas for federal decisionmakers to consider. It does not systematically assess the costs and benefits of these options and it is not an exhaustive list of federal policy options in this space. Further, the numeric order should not be interpreted as a priority ranking, and inclusion on this list should not be seen as a full-throated endorsement. The goal is to expand the menu of options discussed when federal officials have serious conversations about reducing opioid-related harms.

¹ So far, deaths involving synthetic opioids have largely been concentrated east of the Mississippi River (Ciccarone et al., 2017; Pardo et al., 2019b; Zoorob, 2019), but they are becoming increasingly common in some areas on the West Coast (e.g., Allday & Fagan, 2019; Fleiz et al., 2019).

² While the focus of this paper is on opioids, many of the ideas presented could also be useful for understanding and addressing problems associated with other types of substance use.

³ See the Opioid Detection Challenge: www.opioiddetectionchallenge.com

10 options for federal decisionmakers

The federal government has helped to massively expand access to OUD treatment over the past decade (largely through passage of the Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008, the Affordable Care Act, the Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act, and the 21st Century Cures Act) and many argue it should provide even more funding to this end (see, for example, Haffajee & Frank, 2018). However, it is not clear what the optimal level of spending would be. We really don't know how many people are seeking treatment or are currently receiving it (National Academies of Science, Engineers, and Medicine, 2019) and not everyone who experiences an opioid use disorder needs treatment to stop using or reduce harms. There is also the uncomfortable fact that public and private funds are being used to pay for low-quality OUD treatment that can sometimes be more harmful than helpful (Lopez, 2019). That said, we do know there are sometimes waiting lists for evidence-based treatments and there is a shortage of methadone and buprenorphine providers for OUD in many parts of the country, especially in rural areas (President's Commission on Combatting Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis, 2017; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020).

Although most options discussed in this section focus on addressing barriers to treatment and reducing the probability that an overdose is fatal, the first two focus on improving our data infrastructure so we have better information about the size of the problem and can get ahead of new threats. Federal decisionmakers could:

1. Reimagine and reinvest in the Arrestee Drug Abuse Monitoring program.

We are now largely flying blind when it comes to tracking the number of people currently using opioids who meet clinical criteria for OUD. This makes it hard to determine whether public policy is changing the share of individuals with OUD, and among those, how many have received evidence-based treatment.⁴ This lack of knowledge also makes it difficult to efficiently allocate resources to tackle these problems. While one commonly hears there are approximately 2 million individuals in the U.S. who experienced OUD in the past year (see for example: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration [SAMHSA], 2018; U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020), this figure is too low. It is based on household surveys such as the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) that miss most heavy heroin users who would meet clinical criteria for OUD (Kilmer et al., 2014; Caulkins et al., 2015).⁵ While data from the 2016 NSDUH suggest there were on the order of 200,000 people who used heroin on a daily or near-daily basis (Reuter et al., in progress), the national estimates RAND produced for the White House Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) put that figure closer to 1.6 million (Midgette et al., 2019).

⁴ But the data issues are not only with respect to tracking people who use opioids and may have OUD: we also have minimal information about the number of people currently receiving substance use disorder treatment and their outcomes. Indeed, in 2019 the National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine concluded that we do not have rigorous national estimates of those receiving medications for OUD. This is becoming more difficult as more individuals seek medications outside of the specialty treatment sector which is largely covered by the Treatment Episode Data System and the National Survey of Substance Abuse Treatment Services (N-SSATS). Even with N-SSATS, which is especially useful for tracking how many people are in methadone treatment (but also includes limited information about other medications), it has become increasingly difficult for analysts to get information at the county level which can be useful for assessing treatment gaps and conducting policy analyses. Since SAMHSA is in the process of making the NSDUH with geographic identifiers available for researchers at Federal Statistical Research Data Centers, one could imagine SAMHSA could do something similar with the N-SSATS.

⁵ While NSDUH is useful for understanding the number of people who use alcohol, tobacco, and cannabis, it is not very useful for understanding the consumption of more stigmatized substances like heroin, methamphetamine, and crack.

The RAND estimates were based on several data sources, but the most important dataset for these calculations was the Arrestee Drug Abuse Monitoring (ADAM) Program, which no longer exists. ADAM not only collected rich self-reported drug use data and market transaction information from jail inmates, it also included a voluntary urine test that most arrestees agreed to take after completing the interview.⁶ The program was active in approximately 40 counties in the early 2000s (costing on the order of \$10 million per year) and there were plans to expand it to 75 counties. Unfortunately, the Department of Justice (DOJ) stopped funding the program after 2003. Understanding the value of this data source, ONDCP was able to bring it back in 2007, although only with enough funding for 10 counties. Funding constraints reduced it to five counties in 2012 and, after 2013, ADAM was eliminated again.

Without the ADAM data, or something similar, it will be extremely difficult to credibly estimate the size of drug-using populations, and thus the total number of people with OUD, in the US.⁷ There are other benefits of collecting these data as well. For example, the survey questions about the amount spent on illicit drugs were essential for estimating total spending on drugs, and thus, how much money was being earned by drug trafficking organizations (e.g., see Kilmer et al., 2010). Further, the urine test results could also be very useful for monitoring the consumption of novel drugs, such as fentanyl, that individuals may not even know they are using.

It would also be possible to revise the ADAM instrument to collect additional types of data. Obviously, adding questions about non-fatal overdoses and access to naloxone would be important for informing discussions about opioids, but the arrestee population needs a lot of help and has insights that extend far beyond drug policy. Another possibility would be to include rotating panels that cover other topics such as health status, health care utilization, housing and homelessness, police contacts, or firearms,⁸ that could be sponsored by the relevant federal agencies.

2. Support large-scale wastewater testing to detect the use of synthetic opioids and other substances.⁹

Novel approaches to measuring drug consumption might be needed, especially given that many fentanyl analogs and other synthetic opioids quickly enter and exit markets (see, for example, MacDonald, 2020). As noted, users themselves might not know that they consumed a synthetic opioid, let alone be able to point to which compound was supplied. Wastewater testing is another approach for monitoring the spread of new psychoactive substances and for measuring consumption (Castiglioni, 2016). This technique, which is used in Europe and Australia-and, to a much lesser extent, in the United States-can supplement traditional epidemiological drug indicators, such as prevalence rates or overdoses. For example, wastewater analysis in Washington state found sharp increases in cannabis consumption after legalization (Burgard et al., 2019) and, in Oregon, it shows that higher concentrations of drug metabolites were found in municipalities that reported higher rates of drug use (Banta-Green et al., 2009). Cities in Europe have been developing and deploying this technique for decades, with demonstrated success in delivering near-real-time information about shifting use patterns in drug markets (Castiglioni, 2016). For example, results from one wastewater examination of eight cities in Europe found high correlations between results from tested water samples and various indicators of local drug markets, including the sales of pharmaceuticals and illicit drug

⁶ Participating in the interview and testing did not affect their legal cases; it was for research purposes only.

⁷ This is not meant to infer that everyone who uses heroin has an opioid use disorder.

⁸ Indeed, at one point there was a module about the acquisition of and attitudes about firearms (Decker et al., 1997).

⁹ Part of this section on wastewater testing is excerpted from the RAND Corporation book *The Future of Fentanyl and Other Synthetic Opioids* (Pardo et al., 2019d).

seizure records (Baz-Lomba et al., 2016). A 2018 report from Australia found that fentanyl consumption, although low to begin with, might have doubled outside of capital city jurisdictions from April 2017 to April 2018 (Australian Criminal Intelligence Commission, 2018).

The information used from wastewater testing could be part of an early-warning system to alert people who use drugs as well as health and safety workers when new substances have entered the local market. For example, in places that are not yet swamped with synthetic opioids, a spike in fentanyl levels could trigger public messaging about not using alone and increased deployment of naloxone and fentanyl testing strips (Green et al., 2020). For places that already have entrenched problems, this type of system could provide warnings when more potent synthetics have entered the market. In addition to informing communities and helping them prepare, data obtained from wastewater testing can be used to help evaluate the effectiveness of interventions targeting drug use.

3. Expand the number of insurers that cover evidence-based treatments.

Outlays for treatment are not the only way federal officials can increase treatment utilization and retention; they could also do more to prevent insurers from violating laws as they pertain to Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved medications for opioid use disorder (see text box). Together, the Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008 and the Affordable Care Act (ACA) proscribe group health plans, group health insurance issuers, and individual health providers offering "mental health or substance use disorder benefits from imposing less favorable benefit limitations on those benefits than on medical/surgical benefits" (CMS, 2016).

But just because a law is on the books does not mean insurers are complying. Indeed, there are several examples of insurers flouting the laws, particularly using managed care techniques that are difficult to monitor, leading to continued morbidity and in some cases death (see, for example, Harris & Weber, 2018). Federal officials could invest more in working with states to monitor compliance and investigate violations. They could prioritize cases against such violators and/or provide assistance to state attorneys general or insurance commissioners pursuing these cases. Another approach would be for federal officials to hold back some Medicaid funds or exchange subsidies from those who are not complying.¹⁰ Of course, before any coercive action like this is taken, serious thought must be given to the legality and potential drawbacks.

The types of OUD treatment covered by insurers also varies considerably. For example, as of 2017, only seven states and Washington, D.C. explicitly covered all FDA-approved drugs for OUD in their ACA plans; 14 states covered methadone for pain but not for OUD (Vuolo, 2019).¹¹ Indeed, there is an ongoing discussion about whether plans can legally exclude methadone coverage for OUD. Vuolo et al. (2019) note that, "While plans are not required by the ACA to cover methadone, recently, the federal government clarified that excluding coverage of methadone for OUD may violate federal laws, including the ACA's nondiscrimination provision and the Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008." Given that we are in the middle

¹⁰ For example, a new Government Accountability Office report (USGAO, 2020) recommends that, "The Administrator of CMS should determine the extent to which state Medicaid programs are in compliance with federal requirements to cover MAT medications in all formats and take actions to ensure compliance, as appropriate."

¹¹ Another example: It was traditionally difficult for states to use Medicaid funding for some types of inpatient substance use treatment, but an increasing number of states have recently sought and successfully received waivers to overcome this barrier (Musumeci et al., 2019). For more on the debate about the Institution for Mental Diseases (IMD) exclusion, see discussions in Bipartisan Policy Center (2019), Miller and Sandoe (2019), and Musumeci et al. (2019).

of a presidentially-declared public health emergency related to opioid use, the federal government could go further to encourage—and, where appropriate, require—payers to cover

A primer on FDA-approved medications for OUD

The FDA currently authorizes three medications for treating opioid use disorder: methadone, buprenorphine, and naltrexone. Methadone is an opioid agonist (i.e., it activates the opioid receptors in the brain) that is taken daily to reduce opioid cravings and opioid withdrawal while blunting or blocking the effects of other opioids (SAMHSA, 2019a). Buprenorphine is a partial agonist that also reduces withdrawal symptoms while blocking the effects of agonists like heroin. Unlike methadone, which for OUD is largely distributed through designated opioid treatment programs (OTPs), buprenorphine for OUD can also be prescribed by any provider with a Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) waiver. As SAMHSA (2019b) notes, it also has some other advantages:

Buprenorphine's opioid effects increase with each dose until at moderate doses they level off, even with further dose increases. This "ceiling effect" lowers the risk of misuse, dependency, and side effects. Also, because of buprenorphine's long-acting agent, many patients may not have to take it every day.

Both can also be prescribed for pain relief. Naltrexone, on the other hand, is a longacting opioid antagonist that binds to opioid receptors without stimulating them.

Methadone and buprenorphine reduce the use of heroin (Mattick et al., 2009; Mattick et al., 2014) and substantially reduce the risk of mortality from overdose and other causes (Sordo et al., 2017; Ma et al., 2018). There is strong evidence suggesting that: 1) providing these medications is cost-effective in terms of quality-adjusted life years (see, e.g., Barnett and Hui, 2000); and 2) the social benefit of providing these medications exceeds the costs (see e.g., Cartwright, 2000). There is less research on the effect of naltrexone for opioid use disorder, but there is evidence indicating that the extended release formulation reduces the use of illicit opioids (Lee et al., 2017; Tanum et al., 2017).

evidence-based treatments.¹²

4. Reduce barriers and increase incentives for practitioners to prescribe FDA-approved treatment medications.

While methadone can be prescribed for pain by any doctor and picked up at most pharmacies, methadone for OUD treatment is largely dispensed from 1,600 federally-licensed clinics, mainly in urban areas (Stein et al., 2015; Jones et al., 2019). Because of concerns about methadone being diverted, and the risks of overdose, OUD patients must initially visit the clinic

¹² There is also the separate issue of whether providers will even accept insurance for OUD treatment (see e.g., Geissler & Evans, 2020).

every day for a dose; only after a fixed period of compliance are they eligible for take-home doses.¹³

Given that some parts of the country are essentially experiencing a poisoning outbreak involving illicitly produced synthetic opioids like fentanyl (Pardo et al., 2019a), it may make sense to change regulations to remove these restrictions. In Canada and a number of European countries, methadone for OUD can be dispensed from pharmacies (Government of Canada, 2018). But doing this in the U.S. would not just require a change in regulation: physicians would also need to be educated about how prescribing methadone for pain differs from prescribing maintenance doses for those with OUD.

Unlike methadone, buprenorphine can be prescribed for OUD in the U.S. by physicians and other medical officials outside of opioid treatment programs; however, they must undergo an on-line training to receive a waiver to prescribe it for OUD (sometimes referred to as the "X waiver" because the DEA issues a license number that begins with an X). Practitioners are also limited to prescribing buprenorphine to a maximum number of patients, which may be 30, 100, or 275 depending on various eligibility criteria (SAMHSA, n.d.). Many have argued that eliminating this waiver (i.e., "X the X waiver"; Fiscella et al., 2019) or raising or eliminating the patient cap (see discussion in Knopf, 2019) could increase access and mainstream OUD treatment.

While this would surely increase access, it is unclear by how much. Indeed, most waivered physicians are not close to their patient cap, suggesting there are other issues limiting physician use (Stein et al., 2016; Thomas et al., 2017). In a survey of physicians focused these questions, Huhn and Dunn (2017) concluded:

[P]hysicians who have not applied for the buprenorphine prescription waiver expressed negative attitudes toward buprenorphine treatment, including concerns about diversion and managing numerous patient requests for [opioid maintenance treatment]. On the other hand, physicians who had received the waiver but were not prescribing to capacity expressed concern with practical barriers associated with buprenorphine treatment, such as appropriate reimbursement for services and actual time capacity.

Let me be clear: these are not arguments against eliminating the waiver requirement or patient caps. But they reveal some insights into factors that may influence the overall impact of making it easier for practitioners to prescribe buprenorphine and/or methadone to more patients.

While waivers are required for buprenorphine prescription for OUD, the federal government could take several steps to increase the number of waivered practitioners, such as:

- Make federal funding for medical schools conditional upon making sure all eligible students are waivered within a certain period after graduation (C. Davis, personal communication).
- Require that physicians receiving Medicare-funded residency slots be waivered (Davis and Carr, 2019).
- Allow telemedicine providers to prescribe buprenorphine without performing an inperson examination (Haffajee & Frank, 2018).

¹³ The paper was written before the COVID-19 pandemic. In response to the emergency, federal agencies have temporarily eased some restrictions on in-person visits related to OUD medications. For more information see https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/faqs-for-oud-prescribing-and-dispensing.pdf.

- Deploy federally funded public health personnel to provide OUD medications (Haffajee & Frank, 2018).
- Continue enticing more medical professionals to work in underserved areas and specialize in addiction through loan forgiveness programs (Haffajee et al., 2018).

5. Reduce barriers to providing methadone and buprenorphine to incarcerated individuals with OUD.

Efforts targeting justice-involved individuals with OUD are particularly important: their risk of overdose is much higher immediately after leaving jail or prison because their tolerance is lower (see, for example, Binswanger et al., 2007). The risk is likely even higher in places swamped in illicitly produced synthetic opioids. One strategy for increasing the probability that those released from incarceration seek treatment is to begin treating them for OUD *while they are behind bars*. A recently published meta-analysis reported that those who received methadone while incarcerated were more likely to engage in community-based substance use treatment compared to those who did not receive methadone (Moore et al., 2019). Another recent systematic review by Sugarman et al. (2020) concluded that, "Evidence supports medication treatment administered throughout the period of criminal justice involvement as an effective method of improving post-release outcomes...."

There are a host of barriers to this continuity of care; most importantly, the vast majority of correctional institutions do not offer medication treatment for OUD to all inmates (Nunn et al., 2009; Vestal, 2016). There are laws requiring correctional institutions to provide these treatments to expecting mothers with OUD, and some facilities will use these drugs to detox individuals undergoing withdrawal when they are first incarcerated, but only for a short period. Thus, most individuals suffering from OUD behind bars are not given access to the best treatment available.

There are several possible reasons for the denial of evidence-based medication treatment. Despite the overwhelming research base supporting the value of their use, some decisionmakers still view methadone and buprenorphine as simply switching one addiction for another and believe abstinence-based treatment is the only approach. This is not unique to correctional settings. Some also have concerns about these drugs being diverted to other inmates, although there are recommended strategies for addressing this (SAMHSA, 2019c). That said, supervising the use of these drugs does require staff and some facilities argue that they don't have the resources.¹⁴

The federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) has a policy of only allowing methadone to be used for detoxification or pain relief; inmates cannot receive it for ongoing OUD treatment unless they are pregnant. Thus, one way to increase utilization of these medications, and increase the probability they are used after release, is for the BOP to change this policy and expand access for all.¹⁵ The Bureau has increased efforts to make sure some inmates with OUD receive a naltrexone shot before they leave, but there is far less evidence for this approach compared to the decades of research available for methadone. It also does not address those who need the medications while incarcerated.

¹⁴ For a point of comparison, Horn et al (2018) report: "The average (per patient) weekly cost of methadone maintenance treatment (MMT) is \$115 and the total treatment cost for an average treatment episode is \$689. These costs are generally inline with non-jail-based MMT programs of similar size. Weekly cost estimates range from \$86 to \$185 depending on the size of the treatment facility, with larger programs exhibiting lower per-patient costs."

¹⁵ The BOP was recently sued for not allowing methadone treatment for those with OUD under its supervision; the case is ongoing (Goonough, 2019).

Let's not forget that the federal system accounts for a very small share of those incarcerated in the U.S.; most inmates are held in state prisons and local jails. Still, the federal government could play a role in increasing access to methadone and buprenorphine in these settings. For example, the DEA could end its moratorium on mobile methadone units; these could serve jails and prisons that, for whatever reason, do not prescribe it to most individuals who would benefit. Such units could increase access for those unable to travel to a clinic each day or who are incarcerated. Jurisdictions in only six states and Puerto Rico offer mobile services, largely because the DEA has not granted any new licenses for mobile units since 2007 (Vestal, 2018). While McBournie et al (2019) report that the DEA Administrator indicated in 2018 that this moratorium would be lifted, as of July 2019 this had not happened.

Some jurisdictions are making progress when it comes to increasing access to OUD medications (see, for example, Connolly, 2019), and the National Institutes of Health should be applauded for allocating over \$150 million to the Justice Community Opioid Innovation Network to better understand which approaches are most effective. Yet, more can be done to make sure inmates in jails and state prisons have access. Federal officials could steer additional resources toward setting up corrections-based programs, especially in places flooded with potent synthetic opioids. This is not meant to suggest there is not a place for abstinence-based treatment programs or self-help groups, but given the current public health emergency, increasing access to evidence-based medications must remain a top priority.

6. Make it harder for pharmaceutical companies to manipulate FDA processes.

The federal government could also do more to reduce the costs of these medications. For example, more could be done to prevent pharmaceutical companies from blocking competition when their marketing exclusivity ends. Indeed, to maintain market share and keep prices and profits inflated, some companies attempt to manipulate FDA processes and undercut efforts for other manufacturers to enter the market. There are multiple examples of this. One tactic is "product hopping," whereby a company shifts customers from one branded drug to a very similar drug with a longer patent life; this effectively extends the company's market exclusivity (Rai & Richman, 2018). Another is to secure orphan drug status from the FDA when it is really not warranted.

Haffajee and Frank (2020a; 2020b) argue that the manufacturer of branded Suboxone manipulated FDA processes to keep its market share. They offer a number of congressional actions that could make it harder for pharmaceutical companies to impede the entry of generic competitors and maintain elevated prices for drugs such as updating the Orphan Drug Act and the Hatch–Waxman Act.¹⁶ They also note that Congress could reduce these abuses by modifying filing procedures for those submitting citizen petitions to the FDA, which have been shown to delay new drug entry (Carrier & Wander, 2012; Carrier & Minniti, 2016; Feldman & Wang, 2017). While the FDA is making progress on this front (see, for example, USFDA, 2019), more could be done.

¹⁶ Specifically, they argue: "Congress could also reform the Orphan Drug Act to prohibit 'grandfathering' of orphan drugs and require the FDA to base qualifying economic-recoupment determinations for orphan drugs on unbiased sales projections and to revoke designations if revenues exceed projected sales. To the FDA's credit, it intends soon to carefully review and possibly revoke the orphan designation for combination buprenorphine-naloxone, after previously revoking buprenorphine's orphan designation. To address product hopping, we suggest that Congress modernize the Hatch–Waxman Act, which provides the framework for FDA regulation of generic-drug entry and for extensions of market exclusivity that are granted when products are reformulated. For example, legislation could define a period before the loss of product exclusivity (e.g., 1 year) and a similar period after generic entry during which new formulations of the existing product wouldn't be granted market exclusivity. This policy would have reduced Reckitt Benckiser's incentive to introduce Suboxone film shortly before the exclusivity for its tablets expired" (Hafajee & Frank, 2020b).

7. Invest in clinical trials of medications not currently used in the U.S. for treatment.

The National Institute on Drug Abuse and the FDA are working together and with private companies to develop new drugs, formulations, and even vaccines to address opioid use disorder (Haffajee et al., 2018). While these efforts to spur innovation should continue, there are medications being used in other countries that are not currently being used in the U.S. for these purposes. For example, in at least seven countries, doctors can prescribe pharmaceutical-grade heroin (diamorphine) for those with OUD; this is commonly referred to as supervised-injectable heroin treatment or heroin-assisted treatment (HAT). HAT is not a first-line treatment and is generally targeted at those with a long use-history who have tried other treatments multiple times but are still using heroin (Strang et al., 2015). The main goals are to reduce patients' use of street-sourced heroin and help stabilize their lives (see, for example, Reuter, 2009).

There have been several randomized controlled-trials (RCTs) of HAT wherein those in the treatment group visit a clinic and inject pharmaceutical-grade heroin under medical supervision two or three times a day; they are also offered a take-home dose of methadone to help mitigate withdrawal symptoms. Those in the control group are given oral methadone. A recent review of nine RCTs found strong evidence that those randomly assigned to supervised HAT were much less likely to use street-based heroin and suggestive evidence that it reduced criminal activity and improved some health outcomes (Smart, 2018).¹⁷ There was also strong evidence that HAT improved treatment retention; however, this result must be considered in the context that some individuals assigned to methadone dropped out of the trial once they realized they would not be receiving free heroin. Finally, while prescribed heroin is safer than what is obtained on the street, it does come with risks (that's why the injections in nearly all places are supervised).¹⁸ The trials found that those assigned to heroin-assisted treatment were more likely to experience adverse medical consequences due to the study medication than those assigned to methadone.

As for the effect of HAT on overdose deaths, it should be noted that the RCTs typically lasted 12 months or less. Over this short period, there were relatively few deaths in the treatment or control groups, meaning these studies really didn't have the statistical power to detect a difference. Reviews of these studies find that HAT may have a protective effect against fatal overdoses, but not surprisingly, these results were not statistically significant (Smart, 2018). Rehm et al. (2005) followed a Swiss cohort of heroin-prescribed clients and found that this group had a higher mortality risk than the general population, but a lower risk compared to other opioid-using populations.

While heroin is a Schedule I drug in the U.S. that cannot be prescribed by doctors, it is legal to conduct RCTs of these substances (Kilmer et al., 2018; Pardo & Reuter, 2018). One reason for conducting trials in the U.S. is that it is unclear whether HAT would produce the same results in the U.S. as it does in Canada and Europe. Those places generally have stronger safety nets, providing more opportunities for patients to utilize additional services once their lives are less hectic. Indeed, by reducing their need to spend significant time finding money for heroin—sometimes risking victimization—this treatment can stabilize the lives of patients and those

¹⁷ The evidence was considered strong if: 1) all or almost all RCTs assessed the outcome; 2) more than two-thirds of the relevant studies found significant effects in the same direction; and 3) studies of comparable methodological quality did not find significant effects in an opposing direction. The evidence was considered suggestive if the second factor did not hold, but statistically insignificant findings generally supported the same direction of the effect.

¹⁸ The UK started offering unsupervised prescription heroin in 1926 and while there is no national registry of patients receiving this treatment, they are currently estimated to be in the hundreds (Strang & Taylor, 2018).

who care about them, and make it easier for them to utilize health and other social services. Given that such safety nets are severely constrained in many parts of the U.S., one may hypothesize that some of the benefits for American patients may be attenuated.

On the other hand, synthetic opioids were not a problem in the countries where HAT trials were conducted. The Canadian trials, for example, were mostly conducted before fentanyl became an issue. Thus, if U.S. trials were able to get long-time heavy users with health problems to no longer use heroin contaminated with fentanyl, this treatment could significantly reduce the risk of overdose and other harms.¹⁹ In places flooded with fentanyl, HAT may lead to more of an improvement in health outcomes compared to other places.

In the Netherlands and Switzerland, where heroin-assisted treatment has been used the most extensively, only around 10 percent of those receiving medication for OUD currently receive heroin (Kilmer et al., 2018; Nordt et al., 2019). Thus, some may argue that, "Even if the trials are positive and HAT is made more available, evidence from other countries shows that not a lot of people want it." Once again, heroin poisoned with synthetic opioids was not an issue in those places; the uptake rates could be much higher in U.S. settings.

Indeed, in places where synthetic opioids are entrenched, HAT may be such an attractive option that it could increase the number of people seeking medications for OUD. This is especially important to consider given evidence that once synthetics replace street heroin in a market, heroin usually doesn't come back (Pardo et al., 2019d; Taylor & Reuter, 2019). In such places, HAT may eventually be the only option for those who want to use heroin.

There are other novel treatments for OUD to consider. A less-studied option is to prescribe hydromorphone (Dilaudid). The Canadian SALOME trial found that injectable hydromorphone may be as effective as HAT at improving patient-level outcomes (Oviedo-Joekes et al., 2016).²⁰ Since hydromorphone is a Schedule II drug in the US, there would likely be fewer obstacles to studying this approach. One could easily imagine adding a hydromorphone arm (injectable or oral extended release) to any HAT trials in the U.S., or conducting separate trials that compare its effectiveness to FDA-approved medications. Much could also be learned from studies examining the effects of injectable methadone and slow-release morphine on OUD and overdose deaths in U.S. settings.

While such clinical trials would likely compare the use of these novel medications to more traditional ones, it may be best to think about how these novel treatments compare to the use of street-sourced opioids. With respect to heroin-assisted treatment, Kilmer et al. (2018) note:

Clearly, any relative benefits of HAT must be balanced with the risks associated with it. Still, the risk of such adverse events is likely to be much smaller for HAT than with the use of street-sourced heroin or synthetic opioids, whose potency and consistency are virtually unknown to consumers. Since the target audience is those who had already tried traditional treatments, the more relevant comparison may be HAT versus street-sourced opioids.

¹⁹ A recently published study of people who inject drugs in Los Angeles and San Francisco found that, "[P]eople reporting perceived illicit fentanyl use had a greater odds of high frequency opioid use (adjusted odds ratio (aOR) = 2.36; 95% Cl: 1.43–3.91; p = 0.001), high frequency injection (aOR = 1.84; 95% Cl: 1.08–3.13; p = 0.03), and receptive syringe sharing (aOR = 2.16; 95% Cl: 1.06–4.36; p = 0.03), as compared to people using heroin and other street drugs but not fentanyl" (Lambdin et al., 2019).

²⁰ Smart also noted: "Based on the pilot arm of the NAOMI trial, Marchand et al. (2011) found similar rates of client satisfaction among participants receiving injectable hydromorphone or injectable heroin, satisfaction levels which significantly exceeded those expressed by the oral methadone treatment group."

But the discussion must not remain limited to establishing efficacy in the U.S. If heroin-assisted treatment does prove effective, how would such programs be implemented in this country? Is there enough space in existing opioid treatment programs, or would new construction be needed? With HAT requiring multiple supervised injections each day, what would this mean for staffing? Would these novel treatments be allowed outside of OTPs?²¹ There are many implementation questions that need to be considered and, once again, much could be learned by examining how these programs have rolled out in other countries.

8. Allow jurisdictions to conduct pilot studies of supervised drug consumption sites.

Supervised drug consumption sites (SCS) are places where people who use drugs can consume them in the presence of trained staff who monitor for overdose or risky injection practices, intervening when necessary. More than 150 sites have been implemented in at least 10 countries, and they are an important component of Canada's response to opioid-involved overdoses (Health Canada, 2018; Kilmer et al., 2018). SCS provide a safe and sanitary environment for those who inject drugs; some sites also have ventilated spaces for people who choose to smoke them. They offer sterile injection and cleaning materials so people who use drugs can wash their injection site; thereby reducing the risk of infection. Some offer drug-checking services, such as fentanyl test strips, and other services such as treatment referrals for those who want them. They also typically serve as a syringe service program where those who consume at the SCS, as well as those who don't, can obtain new injection supplies for use outside of the facility.

The available research on safe consumption sites is overwhelmingly positive (see, for example, Potier et al., 2014; Kennedy et al., 2017), but most published studies do not have credible control groups that allow for strong causal inferences (Pardo et al., 2018). The limited quasi-experimental literature examining what happens in neighborhoods where SCS open, and comparing them to other areas, finds no evidence that the sites increase crime rates; one study in fact suggests it may have led to a decrease (Freeman et al., 2005; Fitzgerald et al., 2010; Donnelly & Mahoney, 2013; Myer & Belisle, 2018). Of the two quasi-experimental studies examining community-level overdose deaths, one in Vancouver found a negative association (Marshall et al., 2011) and one in Sydney found no effect (Salmon et al., 2010); however, the latter study found a negative association with ambulance calls for non-fatal overdoses. While the causal evidence on the population-level effects of these interventions is sparse and largely focused on these two locations, thousands of overdoses have been reversed at these sites around the world and there appears to be little basis for concern about adverse effects in communities where they operate (Caulkins et al., 2019).

In 2017, the American Medical Association (AMA) voted to support the creation of pilot SCS facilities in the United States. In a press release, Dr. Patrice Harris, current president of the AMA and chair of its Opioid Task Force, noted that, "Pilot facilities will help inform U.S. policymakers on the feasibility, effectiveness and legal aspects of supervised injection facilities in reducing harms and health care costs associated with injection drug use" (AMA, 2017).

Despite the nation's oldest and largest medical association calling for pilot studies to learn more about the benefits and costs of safe consumption sites in the U.S. context, the federal government has stifled these efforts. The Department of Justice (DOJ) contends that SCS

²¹ For example, there is a new pilot program in Vancouver which distributes hydropmorphone to registered patients with OUD via a biometric vending machine (Crawford, 2020).

violate the "crack house statute" of the Controlled Substances Act (CSA; § 856(a)(2)). Various DOJ officials have written memoranda (e.g., U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Vermont, 2017) or op-eds (Rosenstein, 2018; Lelling, 2019) making this argument, and the U.S. Attorney for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania went as far as to file a preemptive injunction asking a federal judge to declare that Safehouse—the proposed SCS in Philadelphia—was in violation of the CSA. In September 2019, Judge McHugh ruled against the government, noting:

[H]aving reviewed materials I consider appropriate in discerning what Congress sought to address in enacting § 856(a)(2), there is no support for the view that Congress meant to criminalize projects such as that proposed by Safehouse. Although the language, taken to its broadest extent, can certainly be interpreted to apply to Safehouse's proposed safe injection site, to attribute such meaning to the legislators who adopted the language is illusory. Safe injection sites were not considered by Congress and could not have been, because their use as a possible harm reduction strategy among opioid users had not yet entered public discourse.

While the DOJ has indicated its intention to appeal, the efforts to implement an SCS in Philadelphia continue (Estes, 2019). Other jurisdictions are also paying close attention to this ruling (Bogel-Burroghs, 2019; Burris et al., 2020).

One federal option is to pass a law explicitly exempting safe consumption sites from the Controlled Substances Act. Of course, the law would have to be broad enough to make sure those who worked there could not be sanctioned (e.g., lose the ability to prescribe drugs) and that those who entered with drugs would not be arrested. While the federal government typically does not make arrests for possessing small amounts, it is still a possibility.

Another option would be to pass a budget rider prohibiting federal funds from being used to enforce federal laws against those implementing, staffing, or using an SCS (L. Beletsky, personal communication). A recent precedent with respect to the CSA was the budget rider that prohibited federal funds from being used to enforce federal law against those participating in medical cannabis programs that were legal at the state level.

However, Congress does not have to pass legislation to reduce federal barriers to implementing supervised consumption sites. U.S. attorneys have limited resources and discretion about the types of cases they pursue. They could simply decide to not enforce federal laws against those implementing, staffing, or using SCS. They could also issue guidance about the types of cases they will prioritize (Kilmer & Pardo, 2019).

For example, after the voters in Colorado and Washington passed cannabis legalization for nonmedical purposes in 2012, it was not clear what the federal government would do. The following year, the Department of Justice released a memorandum making it clear that cannabis activities in these states violated federal law, but as long as a state has a strict enforcement and regulatory system, and those participating in the market do not violate eight explicit guidelines, the federal government would consider it a low enforcement priority. The Obama administration did not interfere and while the Trump administration eventually rescinded the memorandum, enforcement activities did not noticeably change.

The DOJ could take a similar approach to SCS. They could publish guidance indicating that they are not "legalizing" these sites but will not make it an enforcement priority to target sites that are consistent with state and local laws. Additional guidelines could be added, for example, requiring that any sites opening have a robust evaluation plan with a credible control groups and disinterested evaluator, such as the General Accounting Office. While such guidance could always be overturned, it would allow local governments to experiment with an

intervention that may help reduce some of the harms associated with unsupervised consumption.

As noted, there is much to learn about the community-level outcomes associated with implementing safe consumption sites. While no jurisdictions in the U.S. have opened a sanctioned site yet, a number seem poised for this and now is the time to start collecting preimplementation data and thinking critically about possible control jurisdictions for pilot studies. While an RCT at the individual-level would likely raise ethical concerns,²² other research designs could be implemented.²³

9. Support efforts to monitor drug consumption that don't depend on a physical location.

Like the NIMBYism sometimes expressed during discussions of potential sites for drug treatment centers, some of the resistance to SCS comes from the fact that some residents and businesses do not want to see a bricks-and-mortar facility in their neighborhood. Thus, it is imperative that we not limit our thinking about supervising consumption to fixed sites. Some SCS are mobile and there has been a proliferation of less structured and less resource-intensive "overdose prevention sites" in Canada. Additionally, "don't use alone" education campaigns and hotlines—which provide people with someone to listen on the phone while they inject and summon medical assistance if an overdose is suspected—can also reduce unsupervised consumption.

But what about new technologies and approaches to supervising consumption? Innovation is desperately needed here (Pardo et al., 2019d) and government-sponsored competitions could inspire new ideas. Indeed, there are precedents for this in the synthetic-opioid space. For example, Impact Canada (2020) is currently sponsoring a competition to improve drug-checking technology to help people who use drugs verify what they are consuming; this could be useful for sellers as well. And as noted in the introduction, ONDCP, the Department of Homeland Security, and other federal agencies in the U.S. are sponsoring a competition for detecting synthetic opioids in international mail.

10. Increase access to naloxone.

Naloxone is a medication that can rapidly reverse an opioid overdose. It even works for those who overdosed after using fentanyl and other potent synthetic opioids, but may require a higher dose (Moe et al., 2020). Government agencies, non-profit organizations, and people who use opioids have worked tirelessly to distribute naloxone throughout the country. While more funding is needed for naloxone (Haffajee & Frank, 2018), the federal government could do even more to increase access. One idea offered by Wang and Kesselheim (2018) is for the federal government to invoke its authority under the government use provision (U.S.C. § 1498)

²² For more discussion about the ethics and feasibility of conducting RCTs with SCS, see Christie et al. (2004) and May et al. (2019).

²³ Kilmer et al. (2019) argue: "A less controversial approach would be a multisite stepped-wedge cluster randomized trial, which is sometimes used to evaluate service delivery interventions (Hemming et al., 2015). With this approach, all sites will eventually get the treatment—in this case, an SCS—but the treatment is phased in over time. In some ways, this is similar to a wait-list design, but it is neighborhoods or communities, not individuals, that wait for a facility to be available. Even if randomization is not possible, much can be learned from rigorous quasi-experimental studies that compare neighborhood-level outcomes in places with and without an SCS. Regardless of whether an RCT or quasi-experimental approach is employed, it would also be extremely useful to collect individual-level data on people who use opioids (PWUO) in the treatment and control regions before and after the SCS opens. One approach could use respondent-driven sampling to approximate a random sample of PWUO in each area (Heckathorn, 1997; Heckathorn and Cameron, 2017) and then follow them over time."

to address the high price of some forms of naloxone. They note that this approach is not entirely new:

While the government use provision has not been invoked to reduce brandname drug costs in recent decades, this proposal is consistent with past experience in which §1498 was invoked to address high costs of necessary antibiotics for military uses in the 1960s, and was threatened to be invoked in 2001 to stockpile drug treatment in response to the anthrax threat.

Another idea being floated is to have the FDA move naloxone from prescription-only to overthe-counter (OTC) status. Davis and Carr (2020) acknowledge that this move will likely reduce insurance coverage for the medication and increase costs for some people, but they cite a modelling study (Murphy et al., 2019) suggesting this would likely lead to a total increase in pharmacy sales. Murphy et al. note that the public health impact of such a move "will depend on how likely the new population of OTC naloxone consumers are to encounter an overdose and use the product relative to the population of existing naloxone consumers." The overall impact will also depend on whether this change influences the consumption behaviors of people who use opioids.

Brief thoughts about criticisms of making drug use less risky

Interventions that reduce the risks associated with using illicit drugs are sometimes criticized for extending duration of use, increasing risky use, and "sending the wrong message" to youth about substance use (MacCoun & Reuter, 2001; MacCoun, 2009). We should fully evaluate the intended and unintended consequences of drug policy options, but we must not forget that we are dealing with a public health emergency and time is of the essence.

By design, some of the interventions discussed in this paper will extend duration of use by reducing the probability that an overdose becomes fatal. What is less certain is how some of these interventions influence *those who are contemplating reducing or stopping their use of heroin and other opioids*. Would some of those who would have taken steps to get out of the illicit market because of the dangers associated with fentanyl now continue to use since the risk of dying conditional upon overdosing seems smaller? On the other hand, are those in the contemplation phase now more likely to enter treatment because of a referral from first responders or SCS staff? The net effect of operating a SCS on treatment *entry* in a community has not been addressed in the quasi-experimental literature and should be incorporated into future evaluations.

If the probability of fatally overdosing is smaller because of these interventions, one could hypothesize that some people who use opioids will, on occasion, be more likely to take a bigger dose or a pill of unknown origin; however, these hypotheses must also account for consequences associated with surviving an overdose. Having naloxone administered—aka getting "Narcanned"—can be a very unpleasant experience and there can be significant costs to people who use opioids, their families, and their communities associated with non-fatal overdoses (see, for example, Wall et al., 2000).

Finally, the messages that these interventions send to youth and other community members are worth considering, but this factor seems to play an outsized role in policy discussions. Some argue that interventions not purely focused on abstinence send a message to youth that

"it's OK to use drugs." But it seems tenuous whether this is the message youth receive (one typically hears this argument only from adults), and if so, whether this contributes to them using heroin. Indeed, one could also argue that these interventions send a different message to youth: "it's OK to be compassionate to individuals who need help in our communities— especially when they are at a heightened risk of being poisoned." Communities contemplating safe consumption sites or heroin-assisted treatment will want to seriously consider public engagement and messaging strategies, including information about how parents, teachers, and community members should talk to youth about these interventions.

Conclusion

With some estimates projecting that the social burden of the opioid crisis could be in the ballpark of \$200 billion in 2020 (Altarum, 2018), a significant treatment expansion would be a relative drop in the bucket (see Appendix). But getting people the treatment that works best for them and reducing the probability that an overdose is fatal aren't just about funding. There are laws, regulations, and other barriers that make it harder to achieve these goals. Thus, the federal government has many other levers it could pull.

The primary goal of this paper has been to expand the number of policy options that federal decision makers consider when trying to increase treatment access and reduce the probability that an overdose is fatal. While some of these 10 ideas would require federal expenditures, many do not. Some would require congressional approval, but others could be implemented by those working in federal agencies.

There may be some good ideas that can only be implemented at the state level. If the federal government wanted to make sure that states adopted, changed, or removed certain laws, federal policymakers could publicly encourage states to make these changes or offer incentives to those who enact them. One example would be to get more states to increase reimbursement rates for OUD treatment (Hinde et al., 2017) Another measure specific to reducing opioid overdose deaths would be to change state laws that make it difficult to distribute and use fentanyl test strips and other drug-checking technologies (Davis et al., 2019; Glick et al., 2019).

For some of the options discussed in this paper, we do not have enough evidence to determine which are more cost-effective at reducing morbidity and mortality. But it is not enough to consider costs and benefits—one also needs to have a sense of scale and political feasibility when thinking about possible interventions. For example, Kilmer et al. (2018) estimate that one would need to build the equivalent of roughly 7,000 supervised consumption sites like Vancouver's Insite to cover all the opioid injections in the U.S. Does this mean that calls for SCS should be automatically dismissed? Not at all, but it does suggest that we need to be realistic about the magnitude of impact these interventions can have and appreciate that they may be more politically acceptable in some places than others: urban areas overwhelmed with fentanyl, for example, will likely be more open to implementing them than rural places where methadone is not readily available.

Finally, it should also be stressed that policy changes do not have to be permanent. Since some parts of the country are experiencing a poisoning outbreak, it may be prudent for federal policymakers to make it easier for these jurisdictions to experiment with alternative approaches like SCS that could be reconsidered in the future (e.g., include a sunset clause). Indeed, if policymakers simply treat the current crisis like a typical drug epidemic and do not

think creatively, we will likely condemn thousands of people to early deaths (Pardo et al., 2019d).

Appendix: Rough estimates on the potential cost of expanding treatment

Estimating the cost of providing high-quality OUD treatment to everyone who wants is difficult: we do not know the underlying demand, and the cost of treatment can depend on who is paying (e.g., government versus private insurer versus individuals paying out of pocket) and the perspective being considered (e.g., taxpayer versus societal). To help put this in perspective, here is a back-of-the-envelope calculation to help get a sense of the order of magnitude.

In 2017, there were probably on the order of 3 million individuals suffering from OUD in the US.²⁴ We do not have rigorous evidence on the *total* number of patients receiving medication (NASEM, 2019), but we do know that on March 31, 2017, there were nearly 400,000 patients receiving methadone at opioid treatment programs (NSSATS, 2018). If one sought to *increase* the number of people receiving medications for OUD by 750,000 (i.e., 25% of the 3 million suffering from OUD), under current policies and an assumption that the annual cost per patient was in the ballpark of \$4,000 per year, this additional cost would be in the single-digit billions per year.²⁵

²⁴ Using round numbers given the amount of uncertainty surrounding these figures, on any given day there were about 2 million people who used heroin on 10 or more days in the past month in 2016 (Midgette et al., 2019). Data from NSDUH suggests there were nearly 700,000 people with OUD still actively using opioid analgesics and not using heroin in 2017 (SAMHSA on-line analysis). Since we know there are significant underreporting problems with NSDUH-even for cannabis (Harrison et al., 2007)we need to inflate the 700,000 figure. If one assumes: a) that everyone who uses heroin on 10+ days a month likely meets criteria for OUD (the vast majority are daily/near-daily users); b) the figures for 2017 were the same or larger for 2016; and c) that we should inflate the NSDUH figure by 50%, we would estimate that there were approximately 3 million active opioid users meeting OUD criteria on any given day. There are also may people who suffer from OUD who are no longer actively using. ²⁵ To help put this in perspective, the Washington State Institute for Public Policy puts the annual per participant costs of methadone and buprenorphine at \$3,827 (+/- 20%) and \$4,689 (+/- 60%), respectively (WSIPP, 2018a; 2018b). Some of the estimates appear to include some fixed costs and differ depending on services provided (see Kilmer et al., 2018, footnote 37). For rough calculations, at an annual cost of \$4,000, getting 750,000 more people into medication treatment with additional services for a year would cost in the ballpark of \$3 billion annually. While buprenorphine can be prescribed in regular office settings, massively increasing the number of methadone clients would likely require building several new facilities that should also be factored into these calculations. In addition, one should also factor in the funds devoted to increasing outreach to those with OUD as well as increasing incentives to physicians to treat these patients.

References

Abraham, Amanda J., Andrews, C. M., Grogan, C. M., D'Aunno, T., Humphreys, K. N., Pollack, H. A. and Friedmann, P. D. (2017). The Affordable Care Act transformation of substance use disorder treatment. *American Journal of Public Health*, 107: 31-32.

Allday, E. and Fagan, K. (Nov 30, 2019). "Chronicle exclusive: Bay Area death toll from drug overdoses passes 10,000." San Francisco Chronicle:

https://www.sfchronicle.com/bayarea/article/Chronicle-exclusive-Bay-Area-death-toll-from-14871500.php

American Medical Association (June 12, 2017). "AMA wants new approaches to combat synthetic and injectable drugs": https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/press-releases/ama-wants-new-approaches-combat-synthetic-and-injectable-drugs

Australian Criminal Intelligence Commission, National Wastewater Drug Monitoring Program: Report 6, Canberra, Australia, December 2018 https://www.acic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2019/02/ww6_300119.pdf?v=1561684377

Banta-Green, Caleb J., Field, J. A., Chiaia, A. C., Sudakin, D. L., Power, L. and de Montigny, L. "The Spatial Epidemiology of Cocaine, Methamphetamine and MDMA Use: A Demonstration Using a Population Measure of Community Drug Load Derived from Municipal Wastewater," Addiction, Vol. 104, No. 11, 2009, pp. 1874–1880.

Barnett, P. G., and Hui, S. S. "The cost-effectiveness of methadone maintenance." Mount Sinai Journal of Medicine 67, no. 5-6 (2000): 365-374.

Baz-Lomba, J. A., Salvatore, S., Gracia-Lor, E., Bade, R., Castiglioni, S., Castrignanò, E., Causanilles, A., Hernandez, F., Kasprzyk-Hordern, B., Kinyua, J., McCall, A., van Nuijs, A., Ort, C., Plósz, B. G., Ramin, P., Reid, M., Rousis, N. I., Ryu, Y., de Voogt, P., Bramness, J., and Thomas, K., "Comparison of Pharmaceutical, Illicit Drug, Alcohol, Nicotine and Caffeine Levels in Wastewater with Sale, Seizure and Consumption Data for 8 European Cities," BMC Public Health, Vol. 16, No. 1, 2016, p. 1035.

Beletsky, L. Personal communication, December 2019.

Binswanger, I. A., Stern, M. F., Deyo, R. A., Heagerty, P. J., Cheadle, A., Elmore, J. G., and Koepsell, T. D. "Release from prison—a high risk of death for former inmates." New England Journal of Medicine 356, no. 2 (2007): 157-165.

Bipartisan Policy Center. (2019). Integrating Clinical and Mental Health: Challenges and Opportunities. https://bipartisanpolicy.org/report/integrating-clinical-and-mental-health-challenges-and-opportunities/.

Bogel-Burroghs, N. (Oct 2, 2019). "Philadelphia Supervised Injection Site Wins Legal Fight Against Justice Department." *New York Times*: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/10/02/us/injection-safehouse-philadelphia-ruling.html.

Burgard, D. A., Williams, J., Westerman, D., Rushing, R., Carpenter, R., LaRock, A., Sadetsky, J., Clarke, J., Fryhle, H., Pellman, M., and Banta-Green, C.J., "Using Wastewater-Based Analysis to Monitor the Effects of Legalized Retail Sales on Cannabis Consumption in Washington State, USA," Addiction, Vol. 114, No. 9, 2019, pp. 1582–1590.

Burris, S., Anderson, E. D., Davis, C. S., and Beletsky, L. (2020). Toward healthy drug policy in the United States – The case of Safehouse. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 382: 4-5. https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1913448

Carrier, M.A., and Minniti, C. (2016). Citizen petitions: Long, late-filed, and at-last denied. *American University Law Review*, 66: 305–351.

Carrier, M.A., and Wander, D. (2012). Citizen petitions: An empirical study. *Cardozo Law Review*, 34: 101–146.

Cartwright, W. S. "Cost-benefit analysis of drug treatment services: review of the literature." The journal of mental health policy and economics 3, no. 1 (2000): 11-26.

Castiglioni, S., ed., Assessing Illicit Drugs in Wastewater: Advances in Wastewater-Based Drug Epidemiology, Luxembourg: European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, 2016.

http://www.emcdda.europa.eu/system/files/publications/2273/TDXD16022ENC_4.pdf

Caulkins, J. P., Pardo, B., and Kilmer, B. (2019). Supervised consumption sites: a nuanced assessment of the causal evidence. *Addiction*, 114.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). Opioid Overdose/ Synthetic Opioid Overdose Data: https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/data/fentanyl.html

Christie, T., Wood, E., Schechter, M. T., and O'Shaughnessy, M.V. (2004). A comparison of the new federal guidelines regulating supervised injection site research in Canada and the Tri-Council Policy Statement on Ethical Conduct for Research Involving Human Subjects. *International Drug Policy*, 15: 66-73.

Ciccarone, D., Ondocsin, J., and Mars, S. G. (2017). Heroin Uncertainties: Exploring users' perceptions of fentanyl-adulterated and -substituted 'heroin'. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 46: 146-155.

Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2016). The mental health parity and addiction equity act (MHPAEA): https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Programs-and-Initiatives/Other-Insurance-Protections/mhpaea_factsheet

Crawford, T. (Jan 19, 2020). "Biometric opioid vending machine unveiled in Vancouver." *Vancouver Sun*: https://vancouversun.com/news/local-news/biometric-opioid-vending-machine-unveiled-in-vancouver

D'Aunno, T., Park, S. E., and Pollack, H. A. (2019). Evidence-based treatment for opioid use disorders: A national study of methadone dose levels, 2011–2017. *Journal of substance abuse treatment*, 96: 18-22.

Davis, C. S. Personal communication, February 2020.

Davis, C. S., and Carr, D. (2020). Over the counter naloxone needed to save lives in the United States. *Preventive Medicine*, 130: 105932.

Davis C.S., Carr, D.H. Legal and policy changes urgently needed to increase access to opioid agonist therapy in the United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy*. 2019 Nov 1;73:42-8.

Decker, S., Pennell, S., and Caldwell, A. (1997). Illegal firearms: Access and use by arrestees. *National Institute of Justice, Research in Brief*, 163496.

Donnelly, N., and Mahoney, N. (2013). Trends in property and illicit drug crime around the medically supervised injecting centre in Kings Cross: 2012 update. NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research: Crime and Justice Statistics, 90.

Estes, C. (Nov 1, 2019). "Philadelphia's Proposed Supervised Injection Site is Safe For Now." *Forbes*: https://www.forbes.com/sites/claryestes/2019/11/01/philadelphias-supervised-injection-site-is-safe-for-now/#182f20d049aa

Feldman, R., and Wang, C.(2017). A citizen's pathway gone astray—delaying competition from generic drugs. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 376: 1499–1501.

Fleiz, C., Arredondo, J., Chavez, A., Pacheco, L., Segovia, L. A., Villatoro, J. A., Cruz, S. L., Medina-Mora, M. E., and de la Fuente, J. R. (2019). Fentanyl is used in Mexico's northern border: current challenges for drug health policies. *Addiction*, *115*: 778-781.

Fiscella, K., Wakeman, S. E., and Beletsky, L. (2019). Buprenorphine deregulation and mainstreaming treatment for opioid use disorder: X the X waiver. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 76: 229-230.

Fitzgerald, J., Burgess, M., and Snowball, L. (2010). Trends in property and illicit drug crime around the medically supervised injecting centre in Kings Cross: An update. NSW Bureau of Crime Statistics and Research: Crime and Justice Statistics, 51.

Freeman, K., Jones, C. G., Weatherburn, D. J., Rutter, S., Spooner, C. J., and Donnelly, N. (2005). The impact of the Sydney medically supervised injecting Centre (MSIC) on crime. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, *24*: 173–84.

Geissler, K. H., and Evans, E. A. (2020). Changes in Medicaid acceptance by substance abuse treatment facilities after implementation of federal parity. *Medical Care*, 58: 101-107.

Glick, J. L., Christensen, T., Park, J. N., McKenzie, M., Green, T. C., and Sherman, S. G. (2019). Stakeholder perspectives on implementing fentanyl drug checking: results from a multi-site study. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 194: 527-532.

Goonough, A. (Mar 15, 2019). "Methadone Helped Her Quit Heroin. Now She's Suing U.S. Prisons to Allow the Treatment." *The New York Times*: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/15/health/methadone-prisons-opioids.html

Government of Canada. (2018). Methadone Program: https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/health-concerns/controlled-substances-precursorchemicals/exemptions/methadone-program.html

Green, T. C., Park, J. N., Gilbert, M., McKenzie, M., Struth, E., Lucas, R., Clarke, W., and Sherman, S. G. (2020). An assessment of the limits of detection, sensitivity and specificity of three devices for public health-based drug checking of fentanyl in street-acquired samples. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 77: 102661.

Haffajee, R. L., Bohnert, A. S. B., and Lagisettee, P. A. "Policy pathways to address provider workforce barriers to buprenorphine treatment." American journal of preventive medicine 54, no. 6 (2018): S230-S242.

Haffajee, R. L., and Frank, R. G. (2018). Making the opioid public health emergency effective. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 75: 767-768.

Haffajee, R. L., and Frank, R. G. (2020a). Generic drug policy and suboxone to treat opioid use disorder. *The Journal of Law, Medicine and Ethics*, 47: 43-53.

Haffajee, R. L., and Frank, R. G. (2020b). Abuses of FDA regulatory procedures—The case of suboxone. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 382: 496-498.

Harris, P. A., and Weber, E. (Dec 10, 2018). "Patients need policymakers' help to enforce mental health parity laws." *Stat*: https://www.statnews.com/2018/12/10/policymakers-must-help-enforce-mental-health-parity-laws/

Harrison, L. D., Martin, S. S., Enev, T., and Harrington, D. "Comparing drug testing and selfreport of drug use among youths and young adults in the general population." Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Office of Applied Studies (2007).

Health Canada. 2018. Supervised consumption sites https://www.canada.ca/en/healthcanada/services/substance-use/supervised-consumption-sites.html

Heckathorn, D. D. "Extensions of respondent-driven sampling: analyzing continuous variables and controlling for differential recruitment." Sociological methodology 37, no. 1 (2007): 151-208.

Heckathorn, D. D., and Cameron, C. J. "Network sampling: From snowball and multiplicity to respondent-driven sampling." Annual review of sociology 43 (2017): 101-119.

Hemming, K., Haines, T. P., Chilton, P. J., Girling, A. J., and Lilford, R. J. "The stepped wedge cluster randomised trial: rationale, design, analysis, and reporting." BMJ. 350 (2015): h391.

Hinde, J., Hayes, J., Mark, T., Bernstein, S., and Karon, S. L. (2017). State and local policy levers for increasing treatment and recovery capacity to address the opioid epidemic: Final report. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

Huhn, A. S., and Dunn, K. E. (2017). Why aren't physicians prescribing more buprenorphine?. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 78: 1-7.

Impact Canada. (2020). Drug Checking Technology Challenge: Finalists: https://impact.canada.ca/en/challenges/drug-checking-challenge/finalists

Johnson, R. E., Chutuape, M. A., Strain, E. C., Walsh, S. L., Stitzer, M. L., and Bigelow, G. E. (2000). A comparison of levomethadyl acetate, buprenorphine, and methadone for opioid dependence. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 343: 1290-1297,

Jones, C. M., Byrd, D. J., Clarke, T. J., Campbell, T. B., Ohuoha, C., and McCance-Katz, E. F. "Characteristics and current clinical practices of opioid treatment programs in the United States." Drug and alcohol dependence 205 (2019): 107616.

Kaiser Family Foundation (2020). Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision: https://www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-activity-around-expanding-medicaidunder-the-affordable-care-

act/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%2 2asc%22%7D

Karamouzian, M., Papamihali, K., Graham, B., Crabtree, A., Mill, C., Margot, K., Sara, Y., and Buxton, J. A. (2020). Known fentanyl use among clients of harm reduction sites in British Columbia, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 77: 102665.

Kennedy, M. C., Karamouzian, M., and Kerr, T. (2017). Public health and public order outcomes associated with supervised drug consumption facilities: a systematic review. *Current HIV/AIDS Reports*, 14: 161–83.

Kilmer, B., and Pardo, B. (Mar 14, 2019). "Addressing federal conflicts over supervised drug consumption sites." *The Hill*: https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/healthcare/434045-addressing-federal-conflicts-over-supervised-drug-consumption

Kilmer, B., Taylor, J., Caulkins, J. P., Mueller, P. A., Ober, A. J., Pardo, B., Smart, R., Strang, L., and Reuter, P. H. (2018). *Considering Heroin-Assisted Treatment and Supervised Drug Consumption Sites in the United States.* Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Kleber, H.D. (2008). Methadone maintenance 4 decades later: Thousands of lives saved but still controversial. *JAMA*, 300: 2303-2305,

Knopf, A. (Apr 12, 2019). "States call on HHS to immediately change year-1 bupe cap." *Alcoholism & Drug Abuse Weekly*: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/adaw.32329

Lambdin, B. H., Bluthenthal, R. N., Zibbell, J. E., Wenger, L., Simpson, K., and Kral. A. H. (2019). Associations between perceived illicit fentanyl use and infectious disease risks among people who inject drugs. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 74: 299-304.

Lee, J.D., Mcdonald, R., Grossman, E., Mcneely, J., Laska, E., Rotrosen, J., and Gourevitch, M.N. (2015). Opioid treatment at release from jail using extended-release naltrexone: A pilot proof-of-concept randomized effectiveness trial. *Addiction, 110*: 1008-1014.

Lelling. A. (Jan 28, 2019). "Safe injection sites aren't safe or legal." *Boston Globe:* https://www.bostonglobe.com/opinion/2019/01/28/opinion-andrew-lelling-safe-injection-sites-aren-safe-legal/T50htHD3b7jR0a5kGP8mtL/story.html

Lopez, G. (Sept 6, 2019). "The Rehab Racket: Investigating the high cost of addiction care." *Vox:* https://www.vox.com/2019/9/6/20853284/drug-addiction-treatment-rehab-cost-vox

Ma, J., Bao, Y. P., Wang, R. J., Su, M. F., Liu, M. X., Li, J. Q., Degenhardt, L., Farrell, M., Blow, F. C., Ilgen, M. and Shi, J. (2019). Effects of medication-assisted treatment on mortality among opioids users: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Molecular Psychiatry*, *24*: 1868-1883.

MacCoun, R. J., and Reuter, P. (2001). Drug war heresies: Learning from other vices, times, and places. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

MacCoun, R. J. (2009). Toward a psychology of harm reduction. In G. A. Marlatt & K. Witkiewitz (Eds.), Addictive behaviors: New readings on etiology, prevention, and treatment (p. 137–158). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/11855-006

MacDonald, E. (Feb 1, 2020). "Return of carfentanil deaths in Cuyahoga County has officials wary of 'fourth wave' of opioid epidemic." *Cleveland.com*: https://www.cleveland.com/crime/2020/02/return-of-carfentanil-deaths-in-cuyahoga-county-has-officials-wary-of-fourth-wave-of-opioid-epidemic.html

Marchand, K. I., Oviedo-Joekes, E., Guh, D., Brissette, S., Marsh, D. C., and Schechter, M. T. (2011). Client satisfaction among participants in a randomized trial comparing oral methadone and injectable diacetylmorphine for long-term opioid-dependency. *BMC Health Services Research*, *11*:174.

Marshall, B. D., Milloy, M.-J., Wood, E., Montaner, J. S., and Kerr, T. (2011). Reduction in overdose mortality after the opening of North America's first medically supervised safer injecting facility: a retrospective population-based study. *Lancet*, 377: 1429–37.

Mattick, R. P., Breen, C., Kimber, J., and Davoli, M. (2009). Methadone maintenance therapy versus no opioid replacement therapy for opioid dependence. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*, 3: CD002209

Mattick, R. P., Breen, C., Kimber, J., and Davoli, M. (2014). Buprenorphine maintenance versus placebo or methadone maintenance for opioid dependence. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*, 357: CD002207

May, T., Holloway, K., and Bennett, T. (2019). The need to broaden and strengthen the evidence base for supervised consumption sites. *Addiction*, *114*: 2117-8.

McBournie, S., Duncan, A., Connolly, E., and Rising, J. (Sep 23, 2019). "Methadone Barriers Persist, Despite Decades Of Evidence." *Health Affairs*: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190920.981503/full/

McCance-Katz, E. F. (2018). SAMHSA/HHS: An update on the opioid crisis. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration: https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/aatod 2018 final.pdf

Midgette, G., Davenport, S., Caulkins, J. P., and Kilmer, B. (2019). What America's Users Spend on Illegal Drugs, 2006-2016. Rand Corporation.

Miller, B. F. and Sandoe, E. (APRIL 2, 2019). There Is No "Silver Bullet" For Mental Health: The Problem Of The IMD Exclusion.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190401.155500/full/

Moore, K. E., Roberts, W., Reid, H. H., Smith, K. M. Z., Oberleitner, L. M. S., and McKee, S. A. (2019). "Effectiveness of medication assisted treatment for opioid use in prison and jail settings: A meta-analysis and systematic review." *Journal of substance abuse treatment* 99: 32-43.

Murphy, S. M., Morgan, J. R., Jeng, P. J., and Schackman, B. R. (2019). Will converting naloxone to over-the-counter status increase pharmacy sales? *Health Services Research*, 54: 764-772

Musumeci, M., Chidambaram, P., and Orgera, K., (2019). State Options for Medicaid Coverage of Inpatient Behavioral Health Services. Kaiser Family Foundation https://www.milbank.org/publications/state-options-for-medicaid-coverage-of-inpatientbehavioral-health-services/

Myer, A. J., and Belisle, L. (2018). Highs and lows: an interrupted timeseries evaluation of the impact of North America's only supervised injection facility on crime. *Journal of Drug Issues*, 48: 36–49.

National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. (2019). Medications for opioid use disorder save lives. *National Academies Press.*

Nordt, C., Vogel, M., Dey, M., Moldovanyi, A., Beck, T., Berthel, T., Walter, M., Seifritz, E., Dürsteler, K. M., and Herdener, M. (2019). One size does not fit all—evolution of opioid agonist treatments in a naturalistic setting over 23 years. *Addiction*, *114*: 103-111.

Nunn, A., Zaller, N., Dickman, S., Trimbur, C., Nijhawan, A., & Rich, J. D. (2009). Methadone and buprenorphine prescribing and referral practices in US prison systems: Results from a nationwide survey. Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 105(1–2),83–88.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2009.06.015

Oviedo-Joekes, E., Guh, D., Brissette, S., Marchand, K., MacDonald, S., Lock, K., Harrison, S., Janmohamed, A., Anis, A. H., Krausz, M., Marsh, D. C., and Schechter, M. T. (2016). Hydromorphone compared with diacetylmorphine for long-term opioid dependence: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *73*: 447-455.

Pardo, B., Caulkins, J. P., and Kilmer, B. (Sep 1, 2019a). "Treat the fentanyl crisis like a poisoning outbreak." *Los Angeles Times*: https://www.latimes.com/opinion/story/2019-08-30/fentanyl-opioids-overdose-deaths-treatment-sales

Pardo, B., Caulkins, J. P., Kilmer, B., Pacula, R. L., Reuter, P., and Stein, B. D. (2019b). *The Synthetic Opioid Surge in the United States: Insights from Mortality and Seizure Data*. Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Pardo, B., Davis, L. M., and Moore, M. (2019c). *Characterization of the Synthetic Opioid Threat Profile to Inform Inspection and Detection Solutions.* Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Pardo, B., Kilmer, B., and Caulkins, J. P. (2018). Assessing the Evidence on Supervised Drug Consumption Sites. Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Pardo, B., and Reuter, P. (2018). Facing fentanyl: should the USA consider trialling prescription heroin? *The Lancet Psychiatry*, *5*: 613-615.

Pardo, B., Taylor, J., Caulkins, J. P., Kilmer, B., Reuter, P., and Stein, B. D. (2019d). *The Future of Fentanyl and Other Synthetic Opioids*. Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Peiper, N. C., Clarke, S. D., Vincent, L. B., Ciccarone, D., Kral, A. H., and Zibbell, J. E. (2019). Fentanyl test strips as an opioid overdose prevention strategy: Findings from a syringe services program in the Southeastern United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 63: 122-128.

Pollack, H. (Oct 3, 2015). "If you want mental health services to prevent violence, Medicaid expansion is critical." *The Washington Post*:

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/10/03/if-you-want-mental-health-services-to-prevent-violence-medicaid-expansion-is-critical/

Potier, C., Laprévote, V., Dubois-Arber, F., Cottencin, O., and Rolland, B. Supervised injection services: what has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 145: 48–68.

The President's Commission on Combatting Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis. (2017). Final Report of The President's Commission on Combatting Drug Addiction and the Opioid Crisis. Washington: The White House.

Rai, A. K. and Richman, B. D. MAY 22, 2018. A Preferable Path For Thwarting Pharmaceutical Product Hopping. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180522.408497/full/

Rees, D. I., Sabia, J. J., Argys, L. M., Dave, D., and Latshaw, J. (2019). With a little help from my friends: The effects of good Samaritan and naloxone access laws on opioid-related deaths. *The Journal of Law and Economics*, 62: 1-27.

Rehm, J., Frick, U., Hartwig, C., Gutzwiller, F., Gschwend, P., and Uchtenhagen, A. (2005). Mortality in heroin-assisted treatment in Switzerland 1994–2000. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 79: 137-143.

Reuter, P. (2009). Can heroin maintenance help Baltimore? What Baltimore can learn from the experience of other countries. Baltimore: The Abell Foundation. https://www.abell.org/sites/default/files/publications/cja_HeroinMaintenance_0209.pdf

Salmon, A. M., van Beek, I., Amin, J., Kaldor, J., and Maher, L. (2010). The impact of a supervised injecting facility on ambulance callouts in Sydney, Australia. *Addiction*, 105: 676–683.

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (n.d.). "Understanding the Final Rule for a Patient Limit of 275":

https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/programs_campaigns/medication_assisted/un derstanding-patient-limit275.pdf

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019a). Methadone: https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/treatment/methadone

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019b). Buprenorphine: https://www.samhsa.gov/medication-assisted-treatment/treatment/buprenorphine

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2019c). Medication-assisted Treatment Inside Correctional Facilities: Addressing Medication Diversion: https://store.samhsa.gov/product/mat-inside-correctional-facilities-addressing-medicationdiversion/PEP19-MAT-CORRECTIONS

Smart, R. (2018). *Evidence on the Effectiveness of Heroin-assisted Treatment*. Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Sordo, L., Barrio, G., Bravo, M. J., Indave, B. I., Degenhardt, L., Wiessing, L., Ferri, M., and Pastor-Barriuso, R. (2017). Mortality risk during and after opioid substitution treatment: systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *BMJ*, 357: j1550.

Stein, B. D., Sorbero, M., Dick, A. W., Pacula, R. L., Burns, R. M., and Gordon, A. J. (2016). Physician capacity to treat opioid use disorder with buprenorphine-assisted treatment. *JAMA*, 316: 1211-1212.

Strain, E. C. (2006). Methadone dose during maintenance treatment. In E. C. Strain and M. L. Stitzer (Eds.), *The Treatment of Opioid Dependence* (pp. 89-118). Baltimore: The John Hopkins University Press.

Strang, J., Groshkova, T., Uchtenhagen, A., van den Brink, W., Haasen, C., Schechter, M. T., and Metrebian, N. (2015) Heroin on trial: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised trials of diamorphine-prescribing as treatment for refractory heroin addiction. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 207: 5-14.

Strang, L., and Taylor, J. (2018). *Heroin-Assisted Treatment and Supervised Drug Consumption Sites: Experience from Four Countries.* Santa Monica: RAND Corporation.

Sugarman, O. K., Bachhuber, M. A., Wennerstrom, A., Bruno, T., and Springgate, B. F. (2020). Interventions for incarcerated adults with opioid use disorder in the United States: A systematic review with a focus on social determinants of health. *Plos One, 15*: e0227968

Tanum, L., Solli, K.K., Latif, Z.-H., Benth, J.Š., Opheim, A., Sharma-Haase, K., ..., N. Kunøe. (2017). The effectiveness of injectable extended-release naltrexone vs daily buprenorphinenaloxone for opioid dependence. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74: 1197-1205,

Thomas, C. P., Doyle, E., Kreiner, P. W., Jones, C. M., Dubenitz, J., Horan, A., and Stein, B. D. (2017). Prescribing patterns of buprenorphine waivered physicians. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *181*: 213-218.

U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Vermont. (Dec 13, 2017). "Statement of the U.S. Attorney's Office concerning Proposed Injection Sites": https://www.justice.gov/usao-vt/pr/statement-us-attorney-s-office-concerning-proposed-injection-sites

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2020. Geographic Disparities Affect Access to Buprenorphine Services for Opioid Use Disorder. OEI-12-17-00240.

U.S. Food and Drug Administration. (2019). "FDA Drug Competition Action Plan": https://www.fda.gov/drugs/guidance-compliance-regulatory-information/fda-drug-competition-action-plan

U.S. Government Accountability Office (Jan 24, 2020). "Opioid use disorder: Barriers to Medicaid beneficiaries' access to treatment medications": https://www.gao.gov/products/GA0-20-233

Vestal, C. (Mar 23, 2018). "Federal Ban on Methadone Vans Seen as Barrier to Treatment." *PEW Trusts*: https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-

analysis/blogs/stateline/2018/03/23/federal-ban-on-methadone-vans-seen-as-barrier-to-treatment

Vuolo, L. (Apr 25, 2019). "The Federal Government Needs To Take Stronger Action To Prevent Discriminatory Coverage Of Methadone." *Health Affairs*: https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20190418.164447/full/

Vuolo, L., Oster, R., Maxwell, J., and George, A. (2019). *Uncovering Coverage Gaps II: A Review and Comparison of Addiction Benefits in ACA Plans.* Center on Addiction.

Wall, R., Rehm, J., Fischer, B., Brands, B., Gliksman, L., Stewart, J., ..., Blake, J. (2000). Social costs of untreated opioid dependence. *Journal of Urban Health*, 77: 688-722

Wang, A., and Kesselheim, A. S. (2018). Government patent use to address the rising cost of naloxone: 28 U.S.C. § 1498 and Evzio. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 46: 472-484.

Washington State Institute for Public Policy. (2018a). Methadone maintenance for opioid use disorder.

Washington State Institute for Public Policy. (2018b). Buprenorphine (or buprenorphine/naloxone) maintenance treatment for opioid use disorder.

Zoorob, M. (2019). Fentanyl shock: The changing geography of overdose in the United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 70: 40-46.